Medical History, Charles D. Butte

Social Security Number 290-03-1812

Born 17 March 1921, Duquesne, PA

Military Service, US Army, February 1943 - February 1967 (enlisted and officer)

Columbus, Ohio, Public School System, September 1968 - February 1979 (teacher and guidance counselor)

1924  Broken right arm at age 3, Newark, Ohio.

1925  Whooping cough at age 4, Mt. Gilead, Ohio.

1927  Mumps on both sides (descending on both sides).  In bed for weeks,  age 6, Mt. Gilead, Ohio.

1928  Measles, mild case, age 7, Mt. Gilead, Ohio.  

1937  Broken ribs [3] on right side while playing football at West High School,  Columbus, Ohio.

1939  First encounter with the “Hives.”  I had a slight headache and took Alka-Seltzer to relieve it.  Within a few minutes I started to swell, my eyes started to swell shut; breathing became labored, because my throat was swelling shut.  I immediately went to my doctor.  He took one look at me and administered a shot of Adrenaline.  In a short time the swelling started to subside.  I had developed a violent allergic reaction to aspirin, and related coal tar products.  My entire body swelled to inordinate proportions, as did the internal organs forcing most everything in them out at both ends.  Breathing was almost impossible; the drug Adrenaline was required to insure my continued breathing and a reduction of the swelling.

1942  Tonsils and adenoids removed. 

1943  Camp Sutton, NC, I developed Influenza and went on “Sick Call.”  I informed the doctor that I was allergic to aspirin and related coal tar products.  However, he told the orderly to give me “APC” and assured me it did not contain any type of coal tar product.  Before I cleared the aid station it hit me.  They rushed me to the hospital and administered a shot of Adrenaline. They kept me over night and released me the next day.  As a note of interest, being allergic to coal tar products later kept me from obtaining a Regular Army Commission.

1944  Normandy, knife wound in the scrotum and left leg.

1944  Frozen feet, hands, and ears during the Battle of the Bulge in Belgium.    

1944 - 1945.  Hearing impaired due to proximity of artillery and rocket fire and explosions, and small arms fire during World War II.

1951 - 1965.  During period of Airborne duty, hearing was further impaired due to proximity of roaring aircraft engines during parachute jumps. As an officer, I was always the jumpmaster on each jump I made, 99 Parachute jumps in all.  This required me to position myself in the open door to observe the approach to the drop zones, my head  outside the aircraft directly behind the engine. 

195l   Temporary amnesia caused when I hit my head due to a bad landing at the end of a bad parachute jump; amnesia lasted about 24 hours, detained at the US Army Hospital, Fort Bragg, NC.  Permanent damage to my lower back and neck.  To the present time I have intense pains in my neck and headaches on a continuous basis, which are so painful at times that I have to go to bed and try to sleep it off.   I take Acetaminophen 325mg and Ibuprofen  800mg on a regular basis.

1952  September   Collapsed lung,  (Spontaneous Pneumothorax)  Fort Lee, VA.

1957  Varicose Vein stripped from left leg, Fort Campbell, KY.  

1959  Parachute jump accident; landed on cement aircraft parking ramp, additional back and neck injury, Lockborne Air Force Base, Columbus, Ohio.

1962  March First chest pains, HQ, Northern Area Command, Frankfurt, Germany.  Chest pains continued minor and infrequent until 1972, at which time medication was started.  Medication of different types until 1987.

1963  Collapsed lung,  (Spontaneous Pneumothorax)  Fort Bragg, NC. 

1963  Congestive heart failure, one-month’s complete bed rest with medication, Fort Bragg, NC.

1963  Stopped smoking in July after 25 years (l l/2 packs per day).  Fort Bragg, NC.  

1964  Parachute jump accident; landed on cement roadway during simulated combat jump; additional back and neck injury, Camp McCall, NC.  

1964 Stopped drinking after 25 years of social drinking,  Fort Bragg, NC. 

1965 September, Chest Pains, Vung Tau, Vietnam

1967  February,  Chest Pains, Station Hospital, fort Eustis, VA

1969 Appendectomy, Lockbourne AFB, Columbus, Ohio. 

1970 September,  Chest Pains, At Home

1971 October,  Chest Pains, at home  

1972  Myocardial infarction, violent chest pains, medication, University Hospital, Columbus, Ohio.  

1972  Complete Physical, Cleveland Clinic, Cleveland, OH,  Heart and Back bad 

1984  Hearing aid, left ear, Veterans Administration Hospital at Riviera Beach, FL

1985  Trans-global amnesia,  US Air Force Hospital, Luke AF Base, Phoenix, AZ.  

1987  By-pass surgery; two blockages in one artery; the mammary artery was used for the by-pass.  The surgery was performed at the Palm Beach Medical Center, Palm Beach Gardens, FL, by Joseph Motta, M.D., medication Digoxin 0.125 mg. daily.  

1987  MRI cervical and lumbar spinal areas, Institute of Diagnostic Sciences, West Palm Beach, FL, (Enclosure # 1).

1988  Irregular heart beat, medication was of no help.  H. Asnani M.D., North Palm Beach, FL. 

1988  Heart murmur identified, medication: Captopril 25 mg and Isorbide 10 mg.  H. Asnani M.D., North Palm Beach, FL.  

1989  Pacemaker implanted  13 March 1989, Model 8413, Serial No. OF21048l2H, Medtronic, Inc., Palm Beach Gardens Medical Center, Palm Beach Gardens, FL

1990  Prostate gland enlarged and hard, blood tests fluctuate.  Veterans Administration Clinic, Riviera Beach, FL.  

1992  Gall bladder surgery, laparoscopy and laparoscopic cholecystectomy method,  St. Mary’s Hospital, Robert Gardner M.D.  

1992  Biopsy of the prostate gland, negative.  Peter Edgerton M.D., Veterans Administration  Clinic, Riviera Beach, FL. 

1994   June  Sigmoidoscopy procedure, normal sigmoidoscopy to the sigmoid colon, all is well.

1995  17 May  Re-evaluated Veterans Administration  rating :  arteriosclerotic heart disease 60%; lumbar strain 40%; total for disability claim 06 728 896 is 80%.

1995   June  Sigmoidoscopy procedure, normal to the sigmoid colon. all is well. 

1995  November: chest pains, upset stomach, shortness of breath, perspiring.  Palm Beach Medical Center, Palm Beach Gardens, FL.  All tests were negative, no apparent reason for problem.  All previous medication stopped.  Medicine changed to Ticlid 250 mg and Zantac l50 mg, one each morning and evening.  Michael Stein M.D. eliminated the Zantac requirement on 8 December 1995.

1995  December, a large lump developed on the outside of left leg 2/3s of the way below the knee.  Lump drained (8cc) by Barry Muskin M.D.  7 December; lump returned,  19 December; lump again drained (8cc), lump subsided after third draining on25 January 1996,.  Dr. stated that it was an irritated nerve.

1995  December, right knee twisted and strained aggravating an already bad knee.  

1996  January, continuing problem with back and neck; both legs causing trouble; the right knee and below the knee; the left in the buttock, thigh and in the knee.  Acetaminophen 325 mg and Ibuprofen 800 mg when needed.  Acute shortness of breath after very little exercise, some chest pain, and some dull pain in the left arm, Nitrostat 0.4 mg as needed.  

1996  January, routine medical appointment, VA Hospital, Riviera Beach, FL.  Irregular heart beat and fluid in the lungs noted.  Remained in VA hospital six days.  Electric shock used to stabilize heart and regain normal heart beat.  Fluid dissipated with complete bed rest.  Changed medicine to:  (1) Amlodipine Besy, 5 mg one tablet daily, (2)  Digoxin, 0.25 mg one tablet daily, (3) Fosinopril, 10 mg one tablet daily, (4)  Ticlopidine, 250 mg twice daily with meal.  Continued to take Quinine Sulfate, 300 mg one at bed time for leg cramps, and Acetaminopen 325 mg and Ibuprofen, 800 mg as needed for pain, but not more than two a day.   

1996  February,  hearing aids for both ears, Veterans Administration hospital, Riviera Beach, FL  

1996   February, lung test.  Remarks:  Spirometry, lung volume, diffusion, and the ABG normal.  No evidence of restrictive or ventilatory defect.  VA Hospital, Riviera Beach, FL,  Robert C. Hollander, M.D. 

1996 February,  informed that the generator in my Pacemaker was low and needed to be replaced.  Sidney Richman M.D., Chief of Cardiology, VA Medical Center, Riviera Beach, FL. 

1996  March, I did not have confidence  in the surgeon at the VA Medical Center, Riviera Beach, FL and decided to have the Pacemaker replaced at Palm Beach Gardens Medical Center.  

1996  April 7,  new Pacemaker implanted at the Palm Beach Gardens Medical Center, 7 April, Medtronic Legend / 8417, Serial Number WJ2201968H.  Lead 695758, Serial Number VC007555610V.  Surgeon, Samuel Sadow, MD.

1996  April,  received the following shots from Kevin Inwood, M.D.: tetanus, influenza and pneumonia. 

1996  May,  while working on a water line, at home, the copper cap blew off the end of the pipe  and hit me in the chin. One internal stitch and four external stitches required, VA Medical Center in Riviera Beach, FL.  Received a tetanus shot.   

1996  June, I noticed that my testicles were becoming enlarged, Kevin Inwood, M.D. requested an ultrasound on my testicles at the West Palm Beach Medical Center, North Palm Beach, FL.  The Ultra Sound test was quite an experience.  It seems that they had just received a new piece of equipment and, during the procedure, there were four people in attendance: an M.D. the technician, an assistant and the company representative.  Quite a crew.  They were primarily interested in the operation of the new machine.  However, it was a shock to me to have four females standing around talking about how best to do the procedure, and how to move my testicles around in order to get the best results.  I just relaxed, what else could I do?  The test revealed that a Hydrocele was developing, but no cancer noted.

1996  June 26,  an eye examination at Vision Works revealed glaucoma.  Will get a second opinion.

1996 July,  examination of my testicles by the urologist at the VA Medical Center, Riviera Beach, FL, revealed no cancer present.  The urologist said that nothing should be done about the Hydrocele until it became uncomfortable.

1996 August 8,  a physical exam of my eyes at the Jupiter Eye Center revealed that there was no glaucoma developing, and that the eyes were normal, except for a very small cataract on the left eye.  However, this cataract will not be a problem for years to come; Mark McClintock, OD.

1996  October 30,  Cystoscopy examination of the urinary tract indicated that all is well.  I watched the screen, and the doctor was very descriptive during the examination.  I was given the antibiotic, Ofloxacin.   I do not want to take that drug again, being allergic to it. It caused me to sneeze and my nose ran profusely.

1996  December,  Received new eye glasses from VA in Riviera Beach, they have only by-focal lenses.  The young lady who examined my eyes said that I did not need Tri-Focal.  Glasses are almost useless, I can not use them when working at the computer.  In addition, the VA does not have anyone to fit the eyeglasses.  You have to go to a commercial vision company and beg them to fit them for you.  A hell of a way to run a railroad.  The VA makes a professional beggar of the veterans!! 

1997  January,  I went to Vision Works in West Palm Beach and had a pair of glasses made with only the intermediate correction.  I needed them for working at the computer; I use the computer about five to seven hours each day.  They are not completely satisfactory, because it is difficult to read a paper that you are typing into the computer.

1997  26 February,   Six months check up with Doctor Hal J. Bashein on my Hydrocele revealed, a lateral Hydrocele had developed.  Now the Hydrocele is on both sides.  Dr. Bashein is making arrangements for a one day hospital visit to remove the lateral Hydrocele.

1997  11 April,   Surgery, Left Hydrocelectomy, Hal J. Bashein, D.O., P.A.   Kimmel Outpatient Surgery Center, St Marys Hospital, West Palm Beach, FL. Surgery successful.

1997   17 June,    Sigmoidoscopy performed at VA Hospital,  normal sigmoid colon, all is well, repeat the procedure in five years.  They did it to me again, the team consisted of four females, Mrs. Debra Stevens was in charge and performed the procedure, she is a Nurse Practitioner, not an M.D.  However, she performed an excellent procedure and her verbal commentary was outstanding.  I asked where were are all of the male doctors, one of the nurses, as quick as a flash said: “They are in Gynecology.”

1998    3 February,     Dr. Marden removed a couple of moles and a suspect wart (fast growing) from my arm.  It was cancer, however he believes he got it all.  He should have, he went clear to the bone when removing the tissue.

1998   26 March,    Blood test at the end of February 1998 indicated that the PSA count was elevated.  Dr. Bashein performed an examination and biopsy.  Results received on 16 April 1998, indicated that there were two spots of cancer on the right side of the Prostate, radiation was recommended.  Dr. Bashein stated that the Hydrocele on the right testicle should be taken care of before the radiation treatment.  It was decided that both procedures would be OK to delay until June/July.  

1998   25 June,    Appointment with Dr. Bashein, doctor notified me that he was withdrawing from PCA.  I ask him to forward to Dr. Haym at the local Riviera Beach VA Hospital.  Dr. Bashein recommended that the cancer be taken care of first.  

1998   15 July,    Appointment with Dr. Haym (VA), I had to tell him the entire story, Dr. Bashein had not called him, he also said that he had not received either of my letters to him.  Dr. Haym called Dr. Bashein and between them decided that the radiation should be delayed.  No discussion on the Hydrocele.  I informed Dr. Haym that I am always tired and short of breath, he put me through some tests and a chest x-ray.  New medication for Ischemia in the heart, a Nitro-patch in order to off set my shortness of breath.  Must return in a week to VA to see how the Nitro-patch is working.

1998   22 July,    Nitro patch was too strong, I had a headache from the time I put it on until I removed it.  It is supposed to be on 12 hours and off 12 hours.  Even taking a sleeping pill to sleep through the headache I was only able to stand it 3 to 4 hours.   Today Dr., Haym put me on a Nitro patch 1/2 the strength.  I am adjusting to it.  I have now been able to keep it on up to 6 hours.  It takes me a minimum of a 1/2 hour to get rid of the headache after I remove the patch.  Dr. Haym also put me on Ipratropium Bromide 18MCG 200D Oral Inhaler, 4 times a day.  My breathing has improved 100 % since I started the Patch and Inhaler, and I do not tire as easily.  I tire easily doing little or nothing, but nothing like it was before the patch and inhaler.   I now have a Hydrocele on the right side, Cancer of the Prostate and Emphysema, in addition to my other problems.

1998    1 October,  Wrote a letter to DR. Haym stating that the nitro-patch was still giving me a headache, and the other medicine was also too strong causing me many side effects.

1998    2 October,  Dr. Haym changed the Nitro Patch to .1mg Hrdeleted  (the smallest dose possible).  In addition, he changed the Ticlid to Glopidogrel Bisulfate 75mg, one a day. 

1998    2  October,  Dr Hal Bashein stated that I needed a curent Blood Test for PSA,  Dr. Levien approved and the test was taken in late October.  With the results of this blood test on hand Dr. Bashein discussed the problem with Velma and I.  He stated that the procedure included three shots, Radiation and the implanting of radium seeds in the prostrate.

1998   1 December,  Filed a claim with the Veterans Administration, through the DAV, 

relative to my Prostate Cancer.  Claim is based on Prostate Cancer and Vietnam Service during the Military utilization of Agent Orange.  The man in the DAV Office at the VA Hospital said that it was the most complete and best organized Statement in Support of Claim he had seen.  

1998  2 December,  The procedure will have to be delayed until after the first of the year, because I am changing HMO’s, from PCA to Prudential as of the first of January 1999. 

1998   2 December,  Dr. Hyam, VA, prescribed, Fosinopril NA 10mg Tab, one per day.  On 11 January 1999 at 1010 hours I called his office and left a message that the medication was not agreeing with me, causing coughing, runny nose, and back pain since the middle of December.  His nurse said she would give him the message.  He prescribed Losartan Potassium 25mg tab, one a day.  He also changed my Ticlid to Clopidogrel Bisulfate 75mg tab, one a day.

1998   2 December,  I told Dr. Hyam of my Prostate Cancer and he called Dr.Bashein, they discussed my problem.  After he concluded his conversation with Dr. Bashein, Dr. Hyam stated to me that he did not believe in the validity of the PSA Blood test and that most all men my age have Prostate Cancer.  He further stated that WE will just wait and see what develops.

1999 5 April,  I had an appointment scheduled with Dr. Hyam for 5 April, however he had a 

meeting and my appointment was canceled.  It was then rescheduled for 2 July 1999.   Seven months between appointments, this seems excessive to me.

1999 2 July,  Dr. Hyam examined me today, prescribed a new medicine and up dated all other 

items that I receive from the VA.  Dr. Hyam did not ask me anything about my Prostate Cancer or any related urology problem or operation.  He just does not seem interested in the Prostate Cancer, and of course the PSA blood test, I remember his remark last December when I informed him that I had Prostate Cancer, see 2 December 1998 above.

1999 15 July,  Dr Hyam examined me today, the usual six months check up.  I told him about

 my right heel hurting all the time and the growth on my left foot, this is not the first time I have mentioned these item to him, he sent me to have an X-ray.  I received a notice of an appointment on 17 January 2000.

1999 December,  Velma and I changed HMO’s from Prudential to Humana effective 

1January00

2000 5 January,  Wanda from Doctor Marks office called and notified us that it was time for our

annual Physical.  We are to have blood taken on 10 January.

2000 12 January,  Got a call from Wanda asking me to call her.  It is impossible to get through

 on the telephone, so I visited the office.  She informed me that she was making an appointment at the Gardens Hospital for an Ultra Sound for me.

2000  During the period January to April my medical situation stabilized except for my Prostate Cancer.  It went up and down the PSA scale, but seemed to stabilized at an average of 5.2  

2000  15 April,  Received reply to my letter of December 1998, from the Veterans Administration that my Claim had been approved at the 100% level.  Which means many more benefits for me than I have had before.  Which will include an increase in my VA Disability payment, however it means NO additional money for me, because of the fact that I am retired Military.  The Government will subtract what ever I get from the VA from my Military Retirement.  No additional funds, this only effects the retired Military.  Any other type of retirement, Government or Civilian and I would be eligible to receive both my full retirement and my Disability retirement.  The new level will include Dental!

2000  17 April,  Went to the VA Hospital and applied for a new card showing that I was 100% Disabled, they said that the machine was broken down, and they were not sure when it would be repaired.  Went to the DAV Office and they said that it was official and that I should go ahead and get my teeth fixed and apply for all the benefits that I am eligible for now that I am 100%.  I then went up to the Dental Clinic to make an appointment (0800 hours, 2 May).  The lady there checked with the admitting desk and said everything was in order, but that my 100% was only temporary.  I made the appointment then went back to the Admiting Office and asked them to confirm what they had told the lady in the Dental clinic, that my 100% was only temporary.  He said that is the information he got from St. Petersburg when he called them on my case.  He also said that I would have to take another examination in October for permanent status.  I then went back to the DAV Office and asked them if they knew of the temporary status, they said no, and that I should go ahead and apply for all the benefits available.  However, my position is that I am in Limbo and anything awarded now may have to be reversed in October.  This is a hell of a way to treat a veteran, I am dammed if I do and dammed if I don’t.  No real position or respect for me as a person or my problem, they only make the mental problem worse!!

2000 26 April,  Had my regular six months check up with DR. Hyam,  nothing new or 

spectacular, except that my pulse was at 50, he sent me to cardiology for a pacemaker check.    The nurse in charge told me that in 1996, the doctor believed that my heart was doing so well on it’s own that he lowered the Pacemaker entry to 50.  Could be why I am feeling low a lot of the time.  I will keep a check on the pulse and if I continue to feel low I will notify them to up the rate to 60 where it was before.

Checked on my medication and will have it sent to Los Angeles during 24 May and 24 June. 

I asked Dr. Hyam about the medication Lamisil for my toenail fungus.  He said that it had to be ordered by the Podiatrist, I said OK set me up with the Podiatrist.  I hope I get a notification soon of an appointment with the Podiatrist.

2000    2 May,  No word on the Podiatrist appointment.  However, I did see the dentist, and they are going to give me a new bottom partial.  In the meantime they are going to repair the partial I have by adding the tooth that was pulled.  I have to return tomorrow at 1100 hours.

2000    3 May,  VA Dental, picked up my redesigned temporary partial, good job.

2000  4 May, returned to VA Dental, a tooth came out of my upper.  Will be ready tomorrow at 1300 hours. 

2000  5 May,  picked up the repaired upper, fit great.

2000  11 May,  Visit to Dr. Marks, he checked the cysts that I found on my scrotum, no problem.  He will check it out again at next appointment.

2000 12 May,  Appointment, VA Dental Clinic, they took impressions for both full upper and lower partial.  The Dentist stated that I needed both replaced.  The VA Dental section is outstanding.

2000 18 May, Returned to VA Dental to fit and to adjust the molds for my new teeth.  I will not return until 18 July, The teeth are fabricated in Texas.


2000 2 September, Dr. DeAngelo stated my Prostate Cancer was continuing to show signs of slow to no growth, PSA in May was 5.2, today it is 5.1.

2000   3 September,  Dr. Hyam, VA Hospital. Called and wants an additional blood and urine test.  It seems that that the test I took on 25 August showed blood in the urine.  I will take the test on 5 September.

200 0   5 September, had consultation on my eyes and glasses with the Eye Doctor at the VA.  It  

seems that my eyes are not as good as they used to be and, the glasses I have are the best I can get due to the condition of my left eye.

200 0    5 September  Had the blood test Dr. Hyam requested, B12 type.  No urine specimen even 

though he stated on Sunday evening that I had blood in my urine?????????????? I will call Dr. D’Angelo tomorrow on the blood in the urine!!

200 0   5 September  Went to the office of Dr. Mendelson to get new prescriptions for Velma

 Aricept and Lescol, although he is our new Doctor as of 1 September.

2000   4 September  Called Dr. D’Angelo’s office and was given an appointment for 6 September.

2000   6 September   Dr. D’Angelo informed me that I did have a trace of blood in my urine and needed to perform additional tests.  However, Dr. Mendelson had to do some work on the case before he conducted his test.  He stated that he was, that day, writing a letter to Dr. Mendelson explaining the entire problem and that I should be hearing from him in the near future.  

2000   15 September  Sent a fax to Dr. Mendelson asking status of work requested in Dr. D’Angelo’s letter.  NO Response.

2000   20 September  Sent a Fax to Dr. Mendelson requesting status of my fax of 15 September.  NO Response.  Since I have not met Dr. Mendelson as yet, it will be interesting on 25 September, as Velma and I have a scheduled initial appointment with him.

2000   25 September,  upon arrival we were informed that our appointment was for 1430 hours on 29 September.

2000   29 September,  met Doctor Mendelnson, and think he is a sincere doctor.  He checked Velma and I and was apologetic for not answering my Fax’s, his explanation was that since I was a new patients I did not have a file and, since there was no file the office force figured that I was not a patient and ignored it; poor office procedure I think. He asked me to contact Doctor D’Angelo on Monday and ask him to fax a copy of the letter explaining the blood in my urine, and he would do what was ever Doctor D’Angelo requested. 

 2000   2 October,  Called Doctor D’Angelo’s office and the lady said that the letter would be Faxed today.   

2000   4 October, no word from Dr. Mendelson, sent him a fax telling him that I called Dr. D’Angelo on 2 Oct. and he should have the fax by now.  23 October I went to Dr. DeAngelo’s office and picked up another copy and personally delivered it to Doctor Mendelson’s office.   During my conversation with the lady in the office, she let it slip that the request and prior Faxs were on Doctor Mendelson’s desk all the time, just seems to have been over looked.  Strange, with 3 Faxs on the subject.  Blood test for PSA and a referral to the imaging center.  

2000   23 October,  Went to imaging center and had x-rays taken that Dr. DeAngelo wanted over a month ago.   Things turned out pretty good.

2001   9 January 2001, Letter, Department of Veterans Affairs, St. Petersburg, Florida, stating that they intended to reduce my Prostate Disability from 100% to 0%, 1 April 2001, unless I submitted a Notice of Disagreement.  It has been less than a year that I had the 100% rating????   

2001 20 January 2001,  sent Notice of Disagreement to VA in ST. Petersburg. 

2001   23 April 2001,  received a letter from the DAV stating that the VA had reduced my Cancer claim from 100% to 10%.  It seems strange that I got that well in less than a year, at least that is their claim, with little or no back up medical information.  But, I am not cured or even better than I was when they authorized the 100%???????  Dealing with the illiterates in the Government System is like talking to your dog!!!!  However they (?) authorized a permanent 100% rating based on non-employability.   That is an increase of 10% for non-employability because, I had an 80% rating then add the cancer 10% gives me 90 regular Medical Disability Rating.  A good question, why not 20% for the cancer and my previous 80% would have made it a 100% any way and be done with it????????  I am waiting for my official notification from the Department of Veterans Affairs that I have indeed a Permanent 100% Disability!!!!!

2001   
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